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All six of our modems are now in the water and operating. A deck box transducer is also 
in the AUV recovery hole giving us a seventh modem location. The LRAB source is 
assembled and is emitting the beacon signal. An ROV and an ultra-short baseline 
localization system are ready. The Catchy is installed and we are waiting for the vehicle.

Derek and Nicos on watch in the AUV tent in the early morning hours. The ROV is the  
yellow and black rectangular object on the floor behind Nicos. The Catchy is  

assembled over the hole and appears on the right.

The AUV was launched from the Main Camp with Camp Cornerstone as the destination 
at 0100L on Monday, 12 April. It is expected to arrive at Camp Cornerstone at about 
0800L today. The AUV will travel at about 3 kts continuously for roughly 55 hours and 
cover a distance of 306 km. Right now we are standing watches through the night waiting 
to hear from the vehicle. For one reason or another, the vehicle could arrive a few hours 
earlier or later than expected. Most of this uncertainty arises because the vehicle will 
have to search for our camp in the latter part of the run. We have moved 5.5 km further 
away since the AUV was launched. This is actually a good thing because we were 
moving twice as fast when we first arrived here and there is a potential to move as much 



as 20 km a day! We’ve set 1100L as the time to start worrying if the vehicle hasn’t shown 
up! If it shows up earlier, that’s great.

It is just 12 minutes past midnight on the 14th as I am writing this Journal. Nicos and 
Derek are on watch with me. Derek is supposed to be sleeping as he is on call for the 
moment the vehicle makes contact. He’s busy programming and probably too over 
stimulated to consider sleep. Dan Graham will be piloting the ROV and is also on call. 
The guys who really know something about the AUV, Jeff and Alex, will start their shift 
at 0400 this morning. Al is standing by to help at a moments notice. I expect the AUV 
tent will be a busy place if the vehicle does make contact. It is a strange feeling not 
knowing for certain whether or not the AUV will successfully find its way to the camp. 

The AUV was last heard from as it passed the Beacon Camp, which is on the edge of the 
Arctic Ocean in the strait between Borden and Brock Islands. At that point it was 
perfectly on track and on time. It took about 9 hours to travel from the Main Camp to the 
Beacon Camp. We’ll soon find out if the rest of the voyage was uneventful, but right now 
we just have to wait.

There have been a lot of activities taking place the past couple of days. We have been 
joined by Jeff, Krista, and Chris. Jeff is an AUV expert and works with a group that has 
another ISE Explorer vehicle. Krista is the helo pilot and Chris is her engineer. 

We finally managed to get the sixth modem functioning and deployed it to complete the 
circle that I talked about so much in the last Journal. We hand deployed an instrument to 
1014 m depth to record the sound-speed, density, conductivity, temperature, and salinity 
of the water. It took five of us and a skidoo to carry out this operation. Letting the 
recording instrument down was easy – gravity helped, but pulling that thing back up and 
winding up the line was no mean feat!  We didn’t have any mechanical aids except for 
the skidoo. The skidoo pulled up the first 900 m of line no sweat, but the last 100 m were 
done by hand. The worst part was pulling the kilometer-long line back in and hand 
winding it onto a spool. Not something you would like to have to do four times a day!

Two other helos joined us briefly today. The hydrographers were out on a sounding line 
and stopped by to refuel. We had a brief visit and exchanged news before they departed 
for the Main Camp.



The three helicopters at the remote camp. Krista’s helo has the tarp covering the  
engines. The other two just dropped by for fuel.

At about the time the two helicopters arrived we had word that a new lead had opened up 
about a kilometer north of the camp. This was of concern because our modems are 
roughly on a 1-km radius circle. We checked the Freewave data and discovered that there 
appeared to be motion on one of the modems. A cautious skidoo ride in that direction 
revealed that one of the modems was just 20m from the ice edge where our land now had 
a new river of about 250 m width! The modem is in some risk should the winds close the 
lead up, but for now we decided to leave things alone as there is no easy way to recover 
and reuse the modems. A second modem in that general direction didn’t appear to be so 
lucky. We decided to go up in our helicopter and take a look at the surroundings.

Krista took me up and we flew around the camp checking on each modem. As we had 
feared the second modem to the north was now on a separate piece of ice. It is a couple of 
hundred metres from the ice edge and is working fine. The change in position makes 
things more difficult, especially if it changes fast, but that is the reason that all of the 
modems are equipped with radios and GPS. We can tolerate a lot of movement in the 
modems as long as we know where they are.



Modem N7 viewed from the helo. It is just  
20 m from the ice edge.

Krista our helicopter pilot.

While we were in the air we also flew along the lead, which stretches for many miles. 
Westward there is a large patch of open water and thin new ice. On our return it was 
decided that we would pull the life raft and survival sleds to a new point a bit better 
located for accessibility! There is always a risk that the camp could break up, but what 
we have been seeing are fissures along the edge of ridges that were open a short time 
previously. The ice in that area was quite thin. Hopefully, the thicker older chunk we are 
on will outlast our needs. We also have the helo for a quick hop to thicker ice if the need 
arises. 

0151h and waiting!

That’s all for now!
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